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93. El Feth ben Khacan and El Mutawekkil dclxxxiii.Thus," continued Shehrzad, "none is safe from the calamities of fortune and the vicissitudes of
time, and [in proof of this], I will relate unto thee yet another story still rarer and more extraordinary than this. Know, O King, that one said to me,
'A friend of mine, a merchant, told me the following story. Quoth he,.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Chief of the New Cairo Police cccxliii.Tuhfeh entered
the bath, after she had put off her clothes, and behold, the basin thereof was overlaid with gold set with pearls and red rubies and green emeralds
and other jewels; so she extolled the perfection of God the Most High and hallowed Him for the magnificence of that which she saw of the
attributes of that bath. Then she made her ablutions in that basin and pronouncing the Magnification of Prohibition, (207) prayed the morning
prayer and what else had escaped her of prayers; (208) after which she went out and walked in that garden among jessamine and lavender and roses
and camomile and gillyflowers and thyme and violets and sweet basil, till she came to the door of the pavilion aforesaid and sat down therein,
pondering that which should betide Er Reshid after her, whenas he should come to her pavilion and find her not. She abode sunken in the sea of her
solicitude, till presently sleep took her and she slept.When it was the Nine hundred and thirtieth Night, Shehrzad said, "O king, there is present in
my thought a story which treateth of women's craft and wherein is a warning to whoso will be warned and an admonishment to whoso will be
admonished and whoso hath discernment; but I fear lest the hearing of this lessen me with the king and lower my rank in his esteem; yet I hope that
this will not be, for that it is a rare story. Women are indeed corruptresses; their craft and their cunning may not be set out nor their wiles known.
Men enjoy their company and are not careful to uphold them [in the right way], neither do they watch over them with all vigilance, but enjoy their
company and take that which is agreeable and pay no heed to that which is other than this. Indeed, they are like unto the crooked rib, which if thou
go about to straighten, thou distortest it, and which if thou persist in seeking to redress, thou breakest it; wherefore it behoveth the man of
understanding to be silent concerning them.".When El Muradi heard of his release, he betook himself to the chief of the police and said to him, "O
our lord, we are not assured from yonder youth, [the Damascene], for that he hath been released from prison and we fear lest he complain of us."
Quoth the prefect, "How shall we do?" And El Muradi answered, saying, "I will cast him into a calamity for thee." Then he ceased not to follow the
young Damascene from place to place till he came up with him in a strait place and a by-street without an issue; whereupon he accosted him and
putting a rope about his neck, cried out, saying, "A thief!" The folk flocked to him from all sides and fell to beating and reviling Noureddin, whilst
he cried out for succour, but none succoured him, and El Muradi still said to him, "But yesterday the Commander of the Faithful released thee and
to-day thou stealest!" So the hearts of the folk were hardened against him and El Muradi carried him to the master of police, who bade cut off his
hand..92. El Amin and his Uncle Ibrahim ben el Mehdi dclxxxii.?Story of King Bihkerd..So, when it was the foredawn hour, she tied his beard and
spreading a veil over him, cried out, whereupon the people of the quarter flocked to her, men and women. Presently, up came El Merouzi, for the
division of the money, and hearing the crying [of the mourners], said, 'What is to do?" Quoth they, 'Thy brother is dead;' and he said in himself,
'The accursed fellow putteth a cheat on me, so he may get all the money for himself, but I will do with him what shall soon bring him to life again.'
Then he rent the bosom of his gown and uncovered his head, weeping and saying, 'Alas, my brother! Alas, my chief! Alas, my lord!' And he went
in to the men, who rose and condoled with him. Then he accosted Er Razi's wife and said to her, 'How came his death about?' 'I know not,'
answered she, 'except that, when I arose in the morning, I found him dead.' Moreover, he questioned her of the money and good that was with her,
but she said, 'I have no knowledge of this and no tidings.'.When her master heard this, his reason fled for joy and he went to his friend the draper
and said to him, "Thou wast right in the matter of the damsel, for that she is enamoured of the young Damascene; so how shall I do?" Quoth the
other, "Go to the bazaar and when thou seest him, salute him and say to him, 'Indeed, thy departure the other day, without accomplishing thine
occasion, was grievous to me; so, if thou be still minded to buy the girl, I will abate thee an hundred dinars of that which thou badest for her, by
way of hospitable entreatment of thee and making myself agreeable to thee; for that thou art a stranger in our land.' If he say to thee, 'I have no
desire for her' and hold off from thee, know that he will not buy; in which case, let me know, so I may contrive thee another device; and if he say to
thee other than this, conceal not from me aught..? ? ? ? ? b. The Merchant and his Sons ccccxliv.When she came in sight of the folk, they kissed the
earth before her and she said to them, 'Tell me what hath betided Queen Tuhfeh from yonder dog Meimoun and why did ye not send to me and tell
me?' Quoth they, 'And who was this dog that we should send to thee, on his account? Indeed, he was the least and meanest [of the Jinn].' Then they
told her what Kemeriyeh and her sisters had done and how they had practised upon Meimoun and delivered Tuhfeh from his hand, fearing lest he
should slay her, whenas he found himself discomfited; and she said, 'By Allah, the accursed one was wont to prolong his looking upon her!' And
Tuhfeh fell to kissing Queen Es Shuhba's hand, whilst the latter strained her to her bosom and kissed her, saying, 'Trouble is past; so rejoice in
assurance of relief.'.Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..Bunducdari (El) and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers, ii.
117..By Allah, come ye forth to me, for lo, I'm come to you I May he who's wronged the victory get and God defend the right! (70).Then he turned
to the viziers and said to them, "Out on ye! What liars ye are! What excuse is left you?" "O king," answered they, "there abideth no excuse for us
and our sin hath fallen upon us and broken us in pieces. Indeed we purposed evil to this youth and it hath reverted upon us, and we plotted mischief
against him and it hath overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for him and have fallen ourselves therein." So the king bade hoist up the viziers upon the
gibbets and crucify them there, for that God is just and ordaineth that which is right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and son abode in joyance and
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contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and they died all; and extolled be the perfection of the [Ever-]Living One, who dieth
not, to whom be glory and whose mercy be upon us for ever and ever! Amen..? ? ? ? ? And dromedaries, too, of price and goodly steeds and swift
Of many a noble breed, yet found no favour in my eyne!".So the affair was concluded and we drew up the contract of marriage and I made the
bride-feast; but on the wedding-night I beheld a thing (214) than which never made God the Most High aught more loathly. Methought her people
had contrived this by way of sport; so I laughed and looked for my mistress, whom I had seen [at the lattice], to make her appearance; but saw her
not. When the affair was prolonged and I found none but her, I was like to go mad for vexation and fell to beseeching my Lord and humbling
myself in supplication to Him that He would deliver me from her. When I arose in the morning, there came the chamber-woman and said to me,
"Hast thou occasion for the bath?" "No," answered I; and she said, "Art thou for breakfast?" But I replied, "No;" and on this wise I abode three
days, tasting neither meat nor drink..? ? ? ? ? The curtain of delight, perforce, we've lifted through the friend, (143) For tidings of great joy, indeed,
there came to us of late..Then we sat down on the edge of the estrade and presently I espied a closet beside me; so I looked into it and my friend
said to me, 'What seest thou?' Quoth I, 'I see therein good galore and bodies of murdered folk. Look.' So he looked and said, 'By Allah, we are lost
men!' And we fell a-weeping, I and he. As we were thus, behold, there came in upon us, by the door at which we had entered, four naked men, with
girdles of leather about their middles, and made for my friend. He ran at them and dealing one of them a buffet, overthrew him, whereupon the
other three fell all upon him. I seized the opportunity to escape, what while they were occupied with him, and espying a door by my side, slipped
into it and found myself in an underground chamber, without window or other issue. So I gave myself up for lost and said, 'There is no power and
no virtue save in God the Most High, the Supreme!' Then I looked to the top of the vault and saw in it a range of glazed lunettes; so I clambered up
for dear life, till I reached the lunettes, and I distracted [for fear]. I made shift to break the glass and scrambling out through the frames, found a
wall behind them. So I bestrode the wall and saw folk walking in the road; whereupon I cast myself down to the ground and God the Most High
preserved me, so that I reached the earth, unhurt. The folk flocked round me and I acquainted them with my story..Fortune, Of the Uselessness of
Endeavour against Persistent Ill, i. 70..Next morning, the old woman said to him, 'When the lady cometh to thee, do thou arise and kiss her hand
and say to her, "I am a strange man and indeed cold and hunger slay me;" so haply she may give thee somewhat that thou mayst expend upon thy
case.' And he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience.' Then she took him by the hand and carrying him without her house, seated him at the door. As
he sat, behold, the lady came up to him, whereupon the old woman rose to her and Selim kissed her hand and offered up prayers for her. Then he
looked on her and when he saw her, he knew her for his wife; so he cried out and wept and groaned and lamented; whereupon she came up to him
and cast herself upon him; for indeed she knew him with all knowledge, even as he knew her. So she laid hold of him and embraced him and called
to her serving-men and attendants and those who were about her; and they took him up and carried him forth of that place..In every rejoicing a
boon (240) midst the singers and minstrels am I, ii. 258.On like wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "is it with thee. If God have written
aught on my forehead, needs must it befall me and my speech to the king shall not profit me, no, nor my adducing to him of [illustrative] instances,
against the fore-ordinance of God. So with these viziers, for all their eagerness and endeavour for my destruction, this shall not profit them; for, if
God [be minded to] save me, He will give me the victory over them.".16. Uns el Wujoud and the Vizier's Daughter Rose- in-bud cccxli.When the
king heard this story, he renounced his purpose of putting the vizier to death and his soul prompted him to continue him on life. So he bade him go
away to his house..? ? ? ? ? Beauty her appanage is grown in its entirety, And for this cause all hearts must bow to her arbitrament..? ? ? ? ? Ye've
drowned me in the sea of love for you; my heart Denies to be consoled for those whom I adore..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man whose Caution was the Cause
of his Death dcccciii.The eunuch fell a-weeping in the pit and the youth said to him, 'What is this weeping and what shall it profit here?' Quoth the
eunuch, 'I weep not for fear of death, but of pity for thee and the sorriness of thy case and because of thy mother's heart and for that which thou hast
suffered of horrors and that thy death should be this abject death, after the endurance of all manner stresses.' But the youth said, 'That which hath
betided me was forewrit to me and that which is written none hath power to efface; and if my term be advanced, none may avail to defer it.' (136)
Then they passed that night and the following day and the next night and the next day [in the pit], till they were weak with hunger and came near
upon death and could but groan feebly..Razi (Er) and El Merouzi, ii. 28..One of the good-for-noughts found himself one day without aught and the
world was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay down to sleep and gave not over sleeping till the sun burnt him and the foam came
out upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless and had not so much as one dirhem. Presently, he came to the shop of a cook, who
had set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his scales and washed his saucers and swept his shop and sprinkled it; and indeed his oils
(10) were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself stood behind his cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So the lackpenny went up to him
and saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's worth of meat and a quarter of a dirhem's worth of kouskoussou (12) and the like of
bread.' So the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought] and the lackpenny entered the shop, whereupon the cook set the food before him and
he ate till he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers and abode perplexed, knowing not how he should do with the cook concerning the
price of that which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon everything in the shop..Were not the darkness still in gender masculine, iii. 193..?
? ? ? ? An if I live, in love of her I'll live, and if I die Of love and longing for her sight, O rare! O excellent!.? ? ? ? ? Nor troops have I nor
henchmen nor one to lend me aid Save God, to whom, my Maker, my voice in praise I rear..When King Shehriyar heard his brother's words, he
rejoiced with an exceeding joy and said, "Verily, this is what I had wished, O my brother. So praised be God who hath brought about union
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between us!" Then he sent after the Cadis and learned men and captains and notables, and they married the two brothers to the two sisters. The
contracts were drawn up and the two kings bestowed dresses of honour of silk and satin on those who were present, whilst the city was decorated
and the festivities were renewed. The king commanded each amir and vizier and chamberlain and deputy to decorate his palace and the folk of the
city rejoiced in the presage of happiness and content. Moreover, King Shehriyar bade slaughter sheep and get up kitchens and made bride-feasts
and fed all comers, high and low..It befell one day that he entered a certain city and sold somewhat that was with him of merchandise and got him
friends of the merchants of the place and fell to sitting with them and entertaining them and inviting them to his lodging and his assembly, whilst
they also invited him to their houses. On this wise he abode a long while, till he was minded to leave the city; and this was bruited abroad among
his friends, who were concerned for parting from him. Then he betook himself to him of them, who was the richest of them in substance and the
most apparent of them in generosity, and sat with him and borrowed his goods; and when he was about to take leave, he desired him to give him
the deposit that he had left with him. 'And what is the deposit?' asked the merchant. Quoth the sharper, 'It is such a purse, with the thousand dinars
therein.' And the merchant said, 'When didst thou give it me?' 'Extolled be the perfection of God!' replied the sharper. 'Was it not on such a day, by
such a token, and thus and thus?' 'I know not of this,' rejoined the merchant, and words were bandied about between them, whilst the folk [who
were present also] disputed together concerning their affair and their speech, till their voices rose high and the neighbours had knowledge of that
which passed between them..81. The Foolish Schoolmaster dclxvi.? ? ? ? ? When love-longing for her sweet sake I took upon myself, The railers
flocked to me anon, on blame and chiding bent;.When they knew that there was left him no estate that the king might covet, they feared lest he be
brought to release him, by the incidence of the vizier's [good] counsel upon the king's heart, and he return to his former case, so should their plots
be marred and their ranks degraded, for that they knew that the king would have need of that which he had known from that man nor would forget
that wherewith he was familiar in him. Now it befell that a certain man of corrupt purpose (78) found a way to the perversion of the truth and a
means of glozing over falsehood and adorning it with a semblance of fair-seeming and there proceeded from him that wherewith the hearts of the
folk were occupied, and their minds were corrupted by his lying tales; for that he made use of Indian subtleties and forged them into a proof for the
denial of the Maker, the Creator, extolled be His might and exalted be He! Indeed, God is exalted and magnified above the speech of the deniers.
He avouched that it is the planets (79) that order the affairs of all creatures and he set down twelve mansions to twelve signs [of the Zodiac] and
made each sign thirty degrees, after the number of the days of the month, so that in twelve mansions there are three hundred and threescore
[degrees], after the number of the days of the year; and he wrought a scheme, wherein he lied and was an infidel and denied [God]. Then he got
possession of the king's mind and the enviers and haters aided him against the vizier and insinuated themselves into his favour and corrupted his
counsel against the vizier, so that he suffered of him that which he suffered and he banished him and put him away..? ? ? ? ? No exhorter am I to
abstain from the fair, Nor to love Mecca's vale for my profit I care;.77 The Draper and the Thief (234) dclxi.When Selim found himself in that
sorry plight and considered that wherewith he was afflicted of tribulation and the contrariness of his fortune, in that he had been a king and was
now returned to shackles and prison and hunger, he wept and groaned and lamented and recited the following verses:.?OF THE USELESSNESS
OF ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL FORTUNE..Then he went to fetch that which he had hidden of the grain, but found it not and
returned, perplexed and sorrowful, to the old man, who said to him, 'What aileth thee to be sorrowful?' And he answered, 'Methought thou wouldst
not pay me my due; so I took of the grain, after the measure of my hire; and now thou hast paid me my due and I went to bring back to thee that
which I had hidden from thee, but found it gone, for those who had happened upon it had stolen it.' The old man was wroth, when he heard this,
and said to the merchant, 'There is no device [can cope] with ill luck! I had given thee this, but, of the sorriness of thy luck and thy fortune, thou
hast done this deed, O oppressor of thine own self! Thou deemedst I would not acquit thee thy wage; but, by Allah, nevermore will I give thee
aught.' And he drove him away from him..? ? ? ? ? An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me,.? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop of Honey
dcccclxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? xa. The Old Woman and the Draper's Wife dccccxvii.Awhile after this, two merchants presented themselves to the
king with two horses, and one said, 'I ask a thousand dinars for my horse,' and the other, 'I seek five thousand for mine.' Quoth the cook, 'We have
experienced the old man's just judgment; what deemeth the king of fetching him?' So the king bade fetch him, and when he saw the two horses, he
said, 'This one is worth a thousand and the other two thousand dinars.' Quoth the folk, 'This [horse that thou judgeth the lesser worth] is an evident
thoroughbred and he is younger and swifter and more compact of limb than the other, ay, and finer of head and clearer of skin and colour. What
token, then, hast thou of the truth of thy saying?' And the old man said, 'This ye say is all true, but his sire is old and this other is the son of a young
horse. Now, when the son of an old horse standeth still [to rest,] his breath returneth not to him and his rider falleth into the hand of him who
followeth after him; but the son of a young horse, if thou put him to speed and make him run, [then check him] and alight from off him, thou wilt
find him untired, by reason of his robustness.'.153. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia iccxxxviii.Ramazan in my life ne'er I
fasted, nor e'er, i. 49..Viziers, The Ten, i. 61..? ? ? ? ? My friends have not accustomed me to rigour; for, of old, When I forsook them, they to seek
accord did not disdain..Issues of Affairs, Of Looking to the, i. 80..THE MERCHANT OF CAIRO AND THE FAVOURITE OF THE KHALIF EL
MAMOUN EL HAKIM BI AMRILLAH. (180).? ? ? ? ? And unto Irak fared, my way to thee to make, And crossed the stony wastes i' the darkness
of the night..155. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn dcclxxviii.? ? ? ? ? But on no wise was I affrayed nor turned from love of
her; So let the railer rave of her henceforth his heart's content..When the king heard this from his son, he rose to his feet and calling for his charger
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of state, took horse with four-and-twenty amirs of the chief officers of his empire. Then he betook himself to the palace of the King of Baghdad,
who, when he saw him coming, bade his chamberlains open the doors to him and going down himself to meet him, received him with all worship
and hospitality and entreated him with the utmost honour. Moreover, he carried him [and his suite] into the palace and causing make ready for them
carpets and cushions, sat down upon a chair of gold, with traverses of juniper- wood, set with pearls and jewels. Then he bade bring sweetmeats
and confections and odoriferous flowers and commanded to slaughter four-and-twenty head of sheep and the like of oxen and make ready geese
and fowls, stuffed and roasted, and pigeons and spread the tables; nor was it long before the meats were set on in dishes of gold and silver. So they
ate till they had enough and when they had eaten their fill, the tables were removed and the wine-service set on and the cups and flagons ranged in
order, whilst the mamelukes and the fair slave- girls sat down, with girdles of gold about their middles, inlaid with all manner pearls and diamonds
and emeralds and rubies and other jewels. Moreover, the king bade fetch the musicians; so there presented themselves before him a score of
damsels, with lutes and psalteries and rebecks, and smote upon instruments of music, on such wise that they moved the assembly to delight..?OF
DESTINY OR THAT WHICH IS WRITTEN ON THE FOREHEAD..Beard of the old he-goat, the one-eyed, what shall be, ii. 231..When she had
made an end of her song, the Commander of the Faithful said to her, "O damsel, thou art in love." "Yes," answered she. And he said, "With
whom?" Quoth she, "With my lord and my master, my love for whom is as the love of the earth for rain, or as the love of the female for the male;
and indeed the love of him is mingled with my flesh and my blood and hath entered into the channels of my bones. O Commander of the Faithful,
whenas I call him to mind, mine entrails are consumed, for that I have not accomplished my desire of him, and but that I fear to die, without seeing
him, I would assuredly kill myself." And he said, "Art thou in my presence and bespeakest me with the like of these words? I will assuredly make
thee forget thy lord.".? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Announcing the return o' th' absent ones,.When the youth had made an end of his speech, the king said,
"Carry him back to the prison;" and when they had done this, he turned to the viziers and said to them, "Yonder youth looseth his tongue upon you,
but I know your affectionate solicitude for the welfare of my empire and your loyal counsel to me; so be of good heart, for all that ye counsel me I
will do." When they heard tnese words, they rejoiced and each of them said his say Then said the king, "I have not deferred his slaughter but to the
intent that the talk might be prolonged and that words might abound, and I desire [now] that ye sit up for him a gibbet without the town and make
proclamation among the folk that they assemble and take him and carry him in procession to the gibbet, with the crier crying before him and
saying, 'This is the recompense of him whom the king delighted to favour and who hath betrayed him!'" The viziers rejoiced, when they heard this,
and slept not that night, of their joy; and they made proclamation in the city and set up the gibbet..? ? ? ? ? O son of Simeon, give no ear to other
than my say. How bitter from the convent 'twas to part and fare away!.? ? ? ? ? a. The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? If to my favours
thou aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what medicament?.Now there was with him a youth and he said, "By
Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I entered the city, nor did I set eyes on the stuffs until they were brought hither." Quoth
we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein was a pit, beside the water-wheel, and digging there, brought out the stolen goods,
with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried the keeper to the prefecture, where we stripped him and beat him with palm-rods till
he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of mockery against my comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).? ? ? ? ? I rede thee vaunt thee not
of praise from us, for lo! Even as a docktailed cur thou art esteemed of me..By Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that mine eye dost
fill, ii. 213..Awaken, O ye sleepers all, and profit, whilst it's here, ii. 234..? ? ? ? ? r. The Heathcock and the Tortoises dccccxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Yea, all
my passion and desire and love-longing in verse, As pearls in goodly order strung it were, I did enshrine..The company marvelled at this story and
the ninth officer came forward and said, 'I will tell you a right goodly story I heard at a wedding..When she had made an end of her verses, she
considered her affair and said in herself, 'By Allah, all these things have betided by the ordinance of God the Most High and His providence and
this was written and charactered upon the forehead.' Then she landed and fared on till she came to a spacious place, where she enquired of the folk
and hired a house. Thither she straightway transported all that was in the ship of goods and sending for brokers, sold all that was with her. Then she
took part of the price and fell to enquiring of the folk, so haply she might scent out tidings [of her lost husband]. Moreover, she addressed herself to
lavishing alms and tending the sick, clothing the naked and pouring water upon the dry ground of the forlorn. On this wise she abode a whole year,
and every little while she sold of her goods and gave alms to the sick and the needy; wherefore her report was bruited abroad in the city and the
folk were lavish in her praise..It is told of Jaafer ben Yehya the Barmecide that he sat down one day to drink and being minded to be private (with
his friends), sent for his boon-companions, in whom he delighted, and charged the chamberlain (145) that he should suffer none of the creatures of
God the Most High to enter, save a man of his boon-companions, by name Abdulmelik ben Salih, (146) who was behindhand with them. Then they
donned coloured clothes, (147) for that it was their wont, whenas they sat in the wine-chamber, to don raiment of red and yellow and green silk,
and sat down to drink, and the cups went round and the lutes pulsed..So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to
him, 'Give him the price of that which thou hast eaten.' Quoth he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything
I sell this day forbidden (15) to me, if he gave me so much as the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and
went out and [would have] made off, without aught [said I]' 'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who
returned his abuse; whereupon he dealt him a cuff and they gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise,
they came up to them and said to them, 'What is this strife between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a
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cause for it, and the cause hath a tail!' Whereupon, 'Yea, by Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave
me a dirhem and [but] a quarter of the price is spent. Come back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to
do, at the mention of the tail; and I, O my brother," added Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee.".? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Officer's
Story dccccxxxiv.The Lady Zubeideh answered him many words and the talk waxed amain between them. At last the Khalif sat down at the heads
of the pair and said, "By the tomb of the Apostle of God (may He bless and preserve him!) and the sepulchres of my fathers and forefathers, whoso
will tell me which of them died before the other, I will willingly give him a thousand dinars!" When Aboulhusn heard the Khalifs words, he sprang
up in haste and said, "I died first, O Commander of the Faithful! Hand over the thousand dinars and quit thine oath and the conjuration by which
thou sworest." Then Nuzhet el Fuad rose also and stood up before the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, who both rejoiced in this and in their safety,
and the princess chid her slave-girl. Then the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh gave them joy at their well-being and knew that this [pretended] death
was a device to get the money; and the princess said to Nuzhet el Fuad, "Thou shouldst have sought of me that which thou desiredst, without this
fashion, and not have consumed my heart for thee." And she said, "Indeed, I was ashamed, O my lady.".13. Seif el Mulouk and Bediya el Jemal
ccxci.? ? ? ? ? My maker reserved me for generous men And the niggard and sland'rer to use me forebade..? ? ? ? ? e. Story of the Portress
lxvii.Then she turned to the old man who had delivered her from the pit and prayed for him and gave him presents galore and among them a myriad
of money; (9) and they all departed from her, except her husband. When she was alone with him, she made him draw near unto her and rejoiced in
his coming and gave him the choice of abiding with her. Moreover, she assembled the people of the city and set out to them his virtue and worth
and counselled them to invest him with the charge of their governance and besought them to make him king over them. They fell in with her of this
and he became king and took up his abode amongst them, whilst she gave herself up to her religious exercises and abode with her husband on such
wise as she was with him aforetime. (10) Nor," added the vizier, "is this story, O king of the time, more extraordinary or more delightful than that
of the journeyman and the girl whose belly he slit and fled."."O king," answered the youth, "there is no great forgiveness save in case of a great
crime, for according as the offence is great, in so much is forgiveness magnified and it is no dishonour to the like of thee if he spare the like of me.
Verily, Allah knoweth that there is no fault in me, and indeed He commandeth unto clemency, and no clemency is greater than that which spareth
from slaughter, for that thy forgiveness of him whom thou purposest to put to death is as the quickening of a dead man; and whoso doth evil shall
find it before him, even as it was with King Bihkerd." "And what is the story of King Bihkerd?" asked the king. "O king," answered the
youth,.Then they betook themselves to a place without the city, where he builded him a mansion of solid stone and white plaster and stopped its
inner [walls] and stuccoed them; yea, he left not therein cranny nor crevice and set in it two serving-women to sweep and wipe, for fear of spiders.
Here he abode with his wife a great while, till one day he espied a spider on the ceiling and beat it down. When his wife saw it, she said, 'This is
that which the wise woman avouched would kill me; so, by thy life [I conjure thee], suffer me to slay it with mine own hand.' Her husband forbade
her from this, but she conjured him to let her kill the spider; then, of her fear and her eagerness, she took a piece of wood and smote it. The wood
broke in sunder, of the force of the blow, and a splinter from it entered her hand and wrought upon it, so that it swelled. Then her arm swelled also
and the swelling spread to her side and thence grew till it reached her heart and she died. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary or more
wonderful than the story of the weaver who became a physician by his wife's commandment.".Sharpers who cheated each his Fellow, The Two, ii.
28..Accordingly the nurse returned to El Abbas, without letter or answer; and when she came in to him, he saw that she was troubled and noted the
marks of chagrin on her face; so he said to her, "What is this plight?" Quoth she, "I cannot set out to thee that which Mariyeh said; for indeed she
charged me return to thee without letter or answer." "O nurse of kings," rejoined El Abbas, "I would have thee carry her this letter and return not to
her without it." Then he took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.Prisoner and how God gave him Relief, Story of the, i.
174..Quintessence of Things, The King who knew the, i. 230..So saying, he fell upon her and beat her with a staff of almond-wood, till she cried
out, "[Help], O Muslims!" and he redoubled the beating upon her, till the folk heard her cries and coming to her, [found] Aboulhusn beating her
and saying to her, "O old woman of ill-omen, am I not the Commander of the Faithful? Thou hast enchanted me!" When the folk heard his words,
they said, "This man raveth," and doubted not of his madness. So they came in upon him and seizing him, pinioned him and carried him to the
hospital. Quoth the superintendant, "What aileth this youth?" And they said, "This is a madman." "By Allah," cried Aboulhusn, "they lie against
me! I am no madman, but the Commander of the Faithful." And the superintendant answered him, saying, "None lieth but thou, O unluckiest of
madmen!".My heart will never credit that I am far from thee, ii. 275..As soon as his father-in-law had departed for Samarcand, King Shehriyar
summoned the grandees of his realm and made them a magnificent banquet of all manner rich meats and exquisite sweetmeats. Moreover, he
bestowed on them dresses of honour and guerdoned them and divided the kingdoms between himself and his brother in their presence, whereat the
folk rejoiced. Then the two kings abode, ruling each a day in turn and they accorded with each other, what while their wives continued in the love
of God the Most High and in thanksgiving to Him; and the subjects and the provinces were at peace and the preachers prayed for them from the
pulpits, and their report was bruited abroad and the travellers bore tidings of them [to all countries]..The old woman returned to the man and told
him what the damsel said; and he lusted after her, by reason of her beauty and her repentance; so he took her to wife, and when he went in to her,
he loved her and she also loved him. On this wise they abode a great while, till one day he questioned her of the cause of a mark (13) he espied on
her body, and she said, 'I know nought thereof save that my mother told me a marvellous thing concerning it.' 'What was that?' asked he, and she
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answered, 'She avouched that she gave birth to me one night of the nights of the winter and despatched a hired man, who was with us, in quest of
fire for her. He was absent a little while and presently returning, took me and slit my belly and fled. When my mother saw this, affliction overcame
her and compassion possessed her; so she sewed up my belly and tended me till, by the ordinance of God (to whom belong might and majesty), the
wound healed up.".Presently, El Abbas cried out at Hudheifeh a cry that astonied him and dealt him a blow, saying, "Take this from the hand of a
champion who feareth not the like of thee." Hudheifeh met the stroke with his shield, thinking to ward it off from him; but the sword shore the
target in sunder and descending upon his shoulder, came forth gleaming from the tendons of his throat and severed his arm at the armpit;
whereupon he fell down, wallowing in his blood, and El Abbas turned upon his host; nor had the sun departed the pavilion of the heavens ere
Hudheifeh's army was in full flight before El Abbas and the saddles were empty of men. Quoth Saad, "By the virtue of the Chosen [Prophet],
whom God bless and keep, I saw El Abbas with the blood upon his saddle pads, [in gouts] like camels' livers, smiting with the sword right and left,
till he scattered them abroad in every mountain-pass and desert; and when he turned [back to the camp], the men of Baghdad were fearful of
him.".? ? ? ? ? A white one, from her sheath of tresses now laid bare And now again concealed in black, luxuriant hair; (256).? ? ? ? ? Up, to our
comrade's convent, that we may visit him And drink of wine more subtle than dust; (115) our trusty fere.Meanwhile, El Abbas abode with his
cousin Akil twenty days, after which he made ready for the journey to Baghdad and letting bring the booty he had gotten of King Zuheir, divided it
between himself and his cousin. Then he set out for Baghdad, and when he came within two days' journey of the city, he called his servant Aamir
and bade him mount his charger and forego him with the baggage-train and the cattle. So Aamir [took horse and] fared on till he came to Baghdad,
and the season of his entering was the first of the day; nor was there little child or hoary old man in the city but came forth to divert himself with
gazing on those flocks and herds and upon the goodliness of those slave-girls, and their wits were amazed at what they saw. Presently the news
reached the king that the young man El Abbas, who had gone forth from him, was come back with herds and rarities and slaves and a mighty host
and had taken up his sojourn without the city, whilst his servant Aamir was presently come to Baghdad, so he might make ready dwelling- places
for his lord, wherein he should take up his abode..The Seventh Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? But now hath Allah from my heart blotted the love of
thee, After for constancy I'd grown a name of wonderment..On this wise they abode a whole year, at the end of which time Selim said to the
queen-mother, 'Know that my life is not pleasing to me nor can I abide with you in contentment till I get me tidings of my sister and learn in what
issue her affair hath resulted and how she hath fared after me. Wherefore I will go and be absent from you a year's space; then will I return to you,
so it please God the Most High and I accomplish of this that which I hope.' Quoth she, 'I will not trust to thy word, but will go with thee and help
thee to that which thou desirest of this and further thee myself therein.' So she took a ship and loaded it with all manner things of price, goods and
treasures and what not else. Moreover, she appointed one of the viziers, a man in whom she trusted and in his fashion and ordinance, to rule the
realm in their absence, saying to him, 'Abide [in the kingship] a full-told year and ordain all that whereof thou hast need..Then he called Sitt el
Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So do thou take him and
depart with him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth with Noureddin and]
when she came to the house, she found that the Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good things. As for
Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the houses and
gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it to him every year. Meanwhile,
his father and mother came to him, with that which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and foregathering with their son, saw that he
was become of the chief officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced
in reunion with him and he also rejoiced in them..? ? ? ? ? From mine own land, to visit thee, I came at love's command, For all the distance did
forbid,'twixt me and thee that spread..? ? ? ? ? At their appointed terms souls die; but for despair My soul is like to die, or ere its term betide..When
the queen heard the last of the talk, she said to the cook, 'The judgment between you shall not be but in accordance with justice.' Then she
dismissed all those who were present and turning to her brother, said to him, 'Indeed thy soothfastness is established with me and the truth of thy
speech, and praised be God who hath brought about union between thee and thy wife! So now begone with her to thy country and leave [seeking]
thy sister Selma and depart in peace.' But Selim answered, saying, 'By Allah, by the virtue of the All-knowing King, I will not turn back from
seeking my sister till I die or find her, if it please God the Most High!' Then he called his sister to mind and broke out with the following verses
from a heart endolored, afflicted, disappointed, saying:.11. Sindbad the Sailor and Hindbad the Porter (239).When King Shah Bekht heard his
vizier's story, he gave him leave to withdraw to his own house and he abode there the rest of the night and the next day till the evening..There was
once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a merchant of the merchants of Damascus, by name Aboulhusn, who had money and riches and
slaves and slave-girls and lands and houses and baths; but he was not blessed with a child and indeed his years waxed great; wherefore he
addressed himself to supplicate God the Most High in private and in public and in his inclining and his prostration and at the season of the call to
prayer, beseeching Him to vouchsafe him, before his admittance [to His mercy], a son who should inherit his wealth and possessions; and God
answered his prayer. So his wife conceived and the days of her pregnancy were accomplished and her months and her nights and the pangs of her
travail came upon her and she gave birth to a male child, as he were a piece of the moon. He had not his match for beauty and he put to shame the
sun and the resplendent moon; for he had a shining face and black eyes of Babylonian witchery (2) and aquiline nose and ruby lips; brief, he was
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perfect of attributes, the loveliest of the folk of his time, without doubt or gainsaying..Indeed, many of the notables of the people have sought her of
me in marriage, but I would not marry her to any, for that, one night, I saw, in a dream, the balance aforesaid set up and men and women being
weighed, one against the other, therein, and meseemed I saw thee [and her] and it was said to me, "This is such a man, (217) the allotted portion of
such a woman." (218) Wherefore I knew that God the Most High had allotted unto her none other than thyself, and I choose rather to marry thee to
her in my lifetime than that thou shouldst marry her after my death.'.I blessed him and thanked him and abode with him in all honour and
consideration, till, after a little, the merchants came, even as he had said, and bought and sold and bartered; and when they were about to depart, my
master came to me and said, 'The merchants are about to depart; arise, that thou mayst go with them to thy country.' So I betook myself to the folk,
and behold, they had bought great store of elephants' bones and bound up their loads and embarked in the ship; and my master took passage for me
with them and paid my hire and all that was chargeable upon me. (220) Moreover, he gave me great store of goods and we set sail and passed from
island to island, till we traversed the sea and arrived at the port of our destination; whereupon the merchants brought out their goods and sold; and I
also brought out that which was with me and sold it at a good profit..The messenger wished him joy of the bath and exceeded in doing him
worship. Then he said to him, "The king biddeth thee in weal." (82) "Hearkening and obedience," answered El Abbas and accompanied the
messenger to the king's palace..? ? ? ? ? Yet, an thou wilt vouchsafe thy favours unto me, My sabre thou shalt see the foemen put to flight;.Ali of
Damascus and Sitt el Milah, Noureddin, iii. 3..Thereupon they all dismounted and putting off that which was upon them of harness of war, came
before El Abbas and tendered him allegiance and sued for his protection. So he held his hand from them and bade them gather together the spoils.
Then he took the riches and the slaves and the camels, and they all became his liege-men and his retainers, to the number (according to that which
is said) of fifty thousand horse. Moreover, the folk heard of him and flocked to him from all sides; whereupon he divided [the spoil amongst them]
and gave gifts and abode thus three days, and there came presents to him. Then he bade set out for Akil's abiding-place; so they fared on six days
and on the seventh day they came in sight of the camp. El Abbas bade his man Aamir forego him and give Akil the glad news of his cousin's
coming. So he rode on to the camp and going in to Akil, gave him the glad news of Zuheir's slaughter and the conquest of his tribe..? ? ? ? ? g. The
Fuller and his Wife dcccxcvi.? ? ? ? ? m. The Goldsmith and the Cashmere Singing- girl dlxxxvi.As for Belehwan, when he fled and fortified
himself, his power waxed amain and there remained for him but to make war upon his father, who had cast his affection upon the child and used to
rear him on his knees and supplicate God the Most High that he might live, so he might commit the commandment to him. When he came to five
years of age, the king mounted him on horseback and the people of the city rejoiced in him and invoked on him length of life, so he might take his
father's leavings (130) and [heal] the heart of his grandfather..On this wise, O King Shah Bekht," continued the vizier, "is the issue of eagerness for
[the goods of] the world and covetise of that which our knowledge embraceth not; indeed, [whoso doth thus] shall perish and repent Nor, O king of
the age, (added he) is this story more extraordinary than that of the sharper and the merchants.".There was once a king of the kings of the earth,
who dwelt in a populous (236) city, abounding in good; but he oppressed its people and used them foully, so that he ruined (237) the city; and he
was named none other than tyrant and misdoer. Now he was wont, whenas he heard of a masterful man (238) in another land, to send after him and
tempt him with money to take service with him; and there was a certain tither, who exceeded all his brethren in oppression of the people and
foulness of dealing. So the king sent after him and when he stood before him, he found him a mighty man (239) and said to him, 'Thou hast been
praised to me, but meseemeth thou overpassest the description. Set out to me somewhat of thy sayings and doings, so I may be dispensed therewith
from [enquiring into] all thy circumstance.' 'With all my heart,' answered the other. 'Know, O king, that I oppress the folk and people (240) the
land, whilst other than I wasteth (241) it and peopleth it not.'.The two girls let me down from fourscore fathoms' height, i. 49..Presently, El Abbas,
son of King El Aziz, lord of the land of Yemen and Zebidoun (55) and Mecca (which God increase in honour and brightness and beauty!), heard of
her; and he was of the great ones of Mecca and the Hejaz (56) and was a youth without hair on his cheeks. So he presented himself one day in his
father's sitting-chamber, (57) whereupon the folk made way for him and the king seated him on a chair of red gold, set with pearls and jewels. The
prince sat, with his head bowed to the ground, and spoke not to any; whereby his father knew that his breast was straitened and bade the
boon-companions and men of wit relate marvellous histories, such as beseem the assemblies of kings; nor was there one of them but spoke forth the
goodliest of that which was with him; but El Abbas still abode with his head bowed down. Then the king bade his session-mates withdraw, and
when the chamber was void, he looked at his son and said to him, "By Allah, thou rejoicest me with thy coming in to me and chagrinest me for that
thou payest no heed to any of the session-mates nor of the boon-companions. What is the cause of this?".There was once a man of the drapers, who
had a fair wife, and she was curtained (54) and chaste. A certain young man saw her coming forth of the bath and loved her and his heart was
occupied with her. So he cast about [to get access to her] with all manner of devices, but availed not to win to her; and when he was weary of
endeavour and his patience was exhausted for weariness and his fortitude failed him and he was at an end of his resources against her, he
complained of this to an old woman of ill-omen, (55) who promised him to bring about union between him and her. He thanked her for this and
promised her all manner of good; and she said to him, "Get thee to her husband and buy of him a turban-cloth of fine linen, and let it be of the
goodliest of stuffs.".Then came up El Abbas to the door of the tent, and therein were four-and-twenty golden doves; so he took them, after he had
beaten them down with the end of his lance. Then he called out, saying, "Harkye, Zuheir! Doth it not suffice thee that thou hast quelled El Akil's
repute, but thou art minded to quell that of those who sojourn round about him? Knowest thou not that he is of the lieutenants of Kundeh ben
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[Hisham of the Benou] Sheiban, a man renowned for prowess? Indeed, covetise of him hath entered into thee and jealousy of him hath gotten
possession of thee. Doth it not suffice thee that thou hast orphaned his children (94) and slain his men? By the virtue of the Chosen Prophet, I will
make thee drink the cup of death!" So saying, he drew his sword and smiting Zuheir on his shoulder, caused the steel issue, gleaming, from the
tendons of his throat. Then he smote the vizier and clove his head in sunder..One day he went forth to the chase and left Tuhfeh in her pavilion. As
she sat looking upon a book, with a candlestick of gold before her, wherein was a perfumed candle, behold, a musk-apple fell down before her from
the top of the saloon. (190) So she looked up and beheld the Lady Zubeideh bint el Casim, (191) who saluted her and acquainted her with herself,
whereupon Tuhfeh rose to her feet and said, 'O my lady, were I not of the number of the upstarts, I had daily sought thy service; so do not thou
bereave me of thine august visits.' (192) The Lady Zubeideh called down blessings upon her and answered, 'By the life of the Commander of the
Faithful, I knew this of thee, and but that it is not of my wont to go forth of my place, I had come out to do my service to thee.' Then said she to her,
'Know, O Tuhfeh, that the Commander of the Faithful hath forsaken all his concubines and favourites on thine account, even to myself. Yea, me
also hath he deserted on this wise, and I am not content to be as one of the concubines; yet hath he made me of them and forsaken me, and I am
come to thee, so thou mayst beseech him to come to me, though it be but once a month, that I may not be the like of the handmaids and concubines
nor be evened with the slave-girls; and this is my occasion with thee.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered Tuhfeh. 'By Allah, O my lady, I would
well that he might be with thee a whole month and with me but one night, so thy heart might be comforted, for that I am one of thy handmaids and
thou art my lady in every event.' The Lady Zubeideh thanked her for this and taking leave of her, returned to her palace..Then they ate and the
tables were removed and they washed their hands; after which Iblis the Accursed came up to Tuhfeh and said to her, 'O my lady Tuhfeh, thou
gladdenest the place and with thy presence enlightenest and embellishest it; but now fain would these kings hear somewhat of thy singing, for the
night hath spread its wings for departure and there abideth thereof but a little.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and
touching its strings on rare wise, played thereon after a wondrous fashion, so that it seemed to those who were present as if the palace stirred with
them for the music. Then she fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.Son, The History of King Azadbekht and his, i. 61..?STORY OF
THE OLD WOMAN AND THE DRAPER'S WIFE..Then he called his servant Aamir and said to him, "Saddle the horses." When the nurse heard
his words and indeed [she saw that] Aamir brought him the horses and they were resolved upon departure, the tears ran down upon her cheeks and
she said to him, "By Allah, thy separation is grievous to me, O solace of the eye!" Then said she, "Where is the goal of thine intent, so we may
know thy news and solace ourselves with thy report?" Quoth he, "I go hence to visit Akil, the son of my father's brother, for that he hath his sojourn
in the camp of Kundeh ben Hisham, and these twenty years have I not seen him nor he me; wherefore I purpose to repair to him and discover his
news and return hither. Then will I go hence to Yemen, if it be the will of God the Most High.".As for Abou Sabir, when he returned, he saw not
his wife and read what was written on the ground, wherefore he wept and sat [awhile] sorrowing. Then said he to himself, 'O Abou Sabir, it
behoveth thee to be patient, for belike there shall betide [thee] an affair yet sorer than this and more grievous;' and he went forth wandering at a
venture, like to the love-distraught, the madman, till he came to a sort of labourers working upon the palace of the king, by way of forced labour.
When [the overseers] saw him, they laid hold of him and said to him, 'Work thou with these folk at the palace of the king; else will we imprison
thee for life.' So he fell to working with them as a labourer and every day they gave him a cake of bread. He wrought with them a month's space, till
it chanced that one of the labourers mounted a ladder and falling, broke his leg; whereupon he cried out and wept. Quoth Abou Sabir to him, 'Have
patience and weep not; for thou shall find ease in thy patience.' But the man said to him, 'How long shall I have patience?' And he answered,
saying, 'Patience bringeth a man forth of the bottom of the pit and seateth him on the throne of the kingdom.'.She comes in a robe the colour of
ultramarine, iii. 190..53. Abou Hassan es Ziyadi and the Man from Khorassan Night ccxlix.? ? ? ? ? O breeze of heaven, from me a charge I prithee
take And do not thou betray the troth of my despair;.? ? ? ? ? b, The Merchant's Wife and the Parrot dcccclxxx
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